S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday 1st December 2021 in the Village Hall 
1. To Elect a chairman for the remainder of the year: Mrs Cornwell asked members for nominations for a chairman for the remainder of the year. Mr Scales proposed that Mr Narborough continue in his role as Chairman of the Assets Committee, this was seconded by Mr Williamson, there being no other nominations this was unanimously agreed.  

2. Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mrs T Banks, Mr R Williamson, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Apologies:  Mrs M Albinson
3. To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: Mrs Banks declared an Interest as she is an Allotment Tenant. 
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  None present 
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Update:  Mr Narborough confirmed that he and Mrs Kirby had visited the Allotments on 24th November 2021 to carry out an Inspection. It was said that the Allotments are looking quite good, however, two letters have been sent to tenants requesting that they tidy their plots.
It was confirmed that the Allotments hedge has been cut and the Water Supply has now been turned off for the Winter months.

Usage of Pumps in the Water Tanks:   Mr Narborough explained that over the summer he had been approached by a few tenants regarding the use of water pumps in the water tanks, he explained that the tenants were using wheelbarrows to transport watering cans full of water back to their plots, which was quite difficult.

It was explained that it had been asked by tenants if the Parish Council would reconsider the use of water pumps.

Mrs Banks stated that she spends hours carrying water from the water tanks to her plot and would like to be able to use a pump, however, added that some tenants in the past had used the pumps to water their entire plot rather than simply refilling their Water Butts. 
It was asked what the implications would be on the water rates bill if pumps were allowed.

Mrs Cornwell suggested that if the pumps are trialled for a year, then a comparison could be made, however, weather would also have an impact.
Mrs Banks spoke regarding the types of water pumps which could be used, she stated that in the past, tenants had attached pump systems directly to the mechanism, it was felt that submersible pumps or floating pumps would be more suitable.

Mr Narborough said that he would look into installing small locks to the protective boxes to stop interference with the mechanism. He added that he would also visit the Allotments and take up to date water meter readings.
After further brief discussion, Mr Williamson proposed that the Parish Council trial the use of water pumps for one year, from April 2022 to April 2023, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

Mr Price enquired about the proposed Allotments at the Knights Hill Development and asked who would administer them.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had enquired at the recent webinar session and was informed that it would be either a Management Company, the appropriate Parish Council (South Wootton or Castle Rising) or the Borough Council.

Review of Allotment Fees:  Mr Narborough explained that the current Allotment Fee of £30.00 per annum had been in place for several years.  He explained that the Allotments are good value and are self-funding – several improvements have been made recently including the new tarmac entrance, the new cockleshell driveways, new replacement water tanks, and hedge cutting.
He referred to the circulated comparison sheet produced by Mrs Cornwell showing other Allotment Fees which are charged locally and suggested that the fee should be increased to £40.00 per annum, from 2023, with notice sent to all tenants at the renewal time in April 2022.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council increases the Allotment Fee to £40.00 from April 2023, and that one year’s notice is given to tenants in April 2022, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.

Mr Narborough stated that several tenants had passed on their thanks for the improvements which have been made.
Village Hall:  

Quotes for Portable Screens: Mr Narborough explained that following discussions with Mr Philpot, the Deputy Caretaker, Mrs Cornwell had kindly obtained some brochures and quotes for screening to hide the chairs and tables at the rear of the Village Hall.

It was said that the screens are portable, could fold away when not in use, are very sturdy and would not fall over.
Members looked at the brochure and the circulated quote comparison sheet and felt that the quote provided by ESPO for £1,094.00 +VAT was the most favourable. Mrs Banks proposed that the Parish Council purchases the ESPO partition screens in blue, at a cost of £1,094.00 +VAT, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

Review of Village Hall Hire Charges: Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated Village Hall Hire Charges sheet and explained that after speaking with a number of other local Village Halls, (West Winch, Reffley, and the Masonic Centre) she had produced a comparison of charges for members to look at.
She said that the Village Hall Hire Charges had not been reviewed and increased since 2017, and after discussion with Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee, they had produced a list of recommended charges for consideration.
Mrs Cornwell went through each charge and explained the increase suggested (as per attached sheet), she also spoke about the Committee Room and Parish Office Meeting Room charges and explained the suggested increases to these also.

After discussion, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council increases its Village Hall Hire Charges as outlined by Mrs Cornwell, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Pre-school Hire Charges: Mr Hofmeister spoke regarding the previously agreed discount for the South Wootton Pre-school and asked whether this would continue.

After discussion, members felt that this was not unreasonable, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council continue to allow the Pre-school a reduction in fees at £14.00 per hour, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Electric Vehicle Charging Points: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the possibility of installing electric vehicle charging points at the Village Hall Car Park and asked members if they were prepared to lose a portion of the Car Park and have vehicles coming in 24 hours a day to charge their vehicles.

Mrs Cornwell explained that after further investigation it seems that the Parish Council may be unable to afford the project anyway, as a minimum of eight parking spaces would be required for four bays, and it would cost a minimum of £20,000 for their installation.
Mr Narborough informed members that he had been in touch with ASDA, who have confirmed that they have a rolling program to install them at their service stations, in addition, it was said that all new houses from 2022, must have suitable wiring for electric vehicle charging points.

Resignation of Caretaker:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Parish Council has received and accepted a letter of resignation from Mr McIntyre, the Village Hall Caretaker. 
Josh H Harding Academy of Dance:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that correspondence had been received from a new hirer, Mr Josh Harding requesting a reduction in Village Hall fees for the first month in order to set up his Dance School in the Village Hall.

Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Harding has bookings to hire the Village Hall on Fridays and Saturdays throughout January and February and taster sessions organised for two dates in December.
After discussion, members felt that as the charges are currently in the process of being reviewed and increased no reduction should be allowed. Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should offer no discount to its fees, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
Parish Office:

Extension Update: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Building Regulations have now been received and Mr Matt Sturgeon is currently in the process of addressing some additional questions, some of which no longer apply with our smaller plans.

Once Mr Sturgeon has answered the outstanding questions, the plans will make their way through to Mr Malcolm Framingham, the Quantity Surveyor, who will provide everything the Parish Council needs to go out for tender for the work.

It is thought that the earliest the project will start will be Summer 2022.

The Green and Open Spaces:

St Augustine’s Way, Noticeboard:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the St Augustine’s Way Noticeboard and explained that a resident had pointed out that it is currently located in the grass verge facing away from the footpath.

It was suggested that if it was turned around to face the footpath it would be more easily accessible to residents.

Mrs Cornwell explained that there would be a cost involved in turning it around, but asked members if they would be happy with this.

All members were happy that the Noticeboard should be turned around.

Flooding at the Pond - Update: Mr Narborough confirmed that the issues at the Pond are still ongoing, however, stated that all our pipes are clear, the blockage appears to be at the boundary of the property set back from the road (33 Low Road) towards South Wootton Lane.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Mr Ben Hornigold has now carried out a survey of the Pond, looking at the water levels and the overflow pipes and has produced a report which has been passed to NCC Highways to hopefully look at bypassing the blockage and diverting the water at Nursery Lane. 

Comment was made that the full cost implications will fall to the Parish Council as NCC Highways have already confirmed that they will not be contributing.

It was confirmed that no further news from NCC Highways has been received.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she would contact the Highways Engineer and the Contractor for an update.

Common Lane, Road Repairs: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Common Lane Road Repairs and confirmed that Neville Godfrey is scheduled to visit to carry out the necessary filling of the potholes and repairing of the damage to the speed bumps. 
9-Acre Field:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had received an email from the Parish Council’s Solicitors stating that they are waiting to hear from Hopkins and Moore’s Legal team, however, things were running slower than first anticipated.

She confirmed that the Deed of Transfer has all been signed and she will continue to chase both parties to get the matter resolved as soon as possible.  
Request to plant a tree on The Green:  Mr Narborough informed members that he had been approached by a gentleman wishing to plant a tree on The Green in memory of his brother.

Members asked Mr Narborough to contact the man and ask what type of tree he would like and where he would like it to be planted.

Members were happy that once this information has been obtained, the situation can be discussed further.
Cemetery:

Removal of Dead Tree and seed bank with Wildflowers:  Mrs Cornwell explained that in the South-eastern corner of the Cemetery there is a dead Poplar tree covered in ivy, some branches of which have already been removed.

She suggested that if members are happy, could this tree be removed, the area tidied and then planted with Wildflowers.

After discussion, all members were happy that Mr Bourner should be asked to remove the dead tree and that Wildflower seeds be planted.

Review of Cemetery Fees:  Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated Cemetery Fees sheet and explained that after speaking with a number of other local Cemeteries, (Borough Council, Gayton Road, Marshland, Wiggenhall and Swaffham) she had produced a comparison of charges for members to look at.

She said that the Cemetery Fees had not been reviewed and increased since 2017, and after discussion with Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee, they had produced a list of recommended charges for consideration.

Mrs Cornwell went through each charge and explained the increases suggested. 

After discussion, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council increases its Cemetery Fees as outlined by Mrs Cornwell, (as per attached sheet) this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

CIL:  
Possible CIL Suggestions: Mr Hofmeister spoke regarding the Pond and suggested that once the matter of flooding has been resolved, it may be a good idea to tarmac the turning area. He said that the new tarmac footpath which runs from Nursery Close to Common Lane looks good and has been a nice addition to the Green, he felt that a tarmac turning area would also enhance the area.

Mrs Cornwell pointed out that the access at the Pond and up towards the cottages is a footpath only and not a road.

Mr Hofmeister agreed and said that only the turning area should have tarmac laid.

Members agreed that if further CIL money is received this was a good idea.

Comment was made that once the Parish Office Extension is complete, CIL money could be spent on some new furniture, also in the future, the Village Hall Chairs could be replaced.
Wootton Park:   
Update:  Mrs Gotts informed members that a meeting had been held on Tuesday 23rd November 2021, the minutes of which will be circulated in due course.

She was pleased to report that the Cranmer Avenue Car Park renovations had taken place and were looking good.

The rejuvenation of the Small Children’s Play Area is an ongoing project and applications for funding have been submitted – The ground surface needs replacing, and the broken swings and other equipment need upgrading.

Mrs Gotts reminded members to use the blue tokens at Tesco to vote for funding for the project. She stated that between £500 and £1,500 is available from the Tesco Community Fund Grant.
It was said that correspondence had been received from a resident requesting that all dogs should be kept on leads, however, members of the Wootton Park Committee had felt that this could not be policed, and the issue of dog mess not being picked up was more of an issue.
Four new Litter Bins have been ordered for siting at Wootton Park and the CCTV at the Pavilion has now been installed.

Mr Narborough reported that he had recently attended the Police meeting at North Wootton Village Hall, he was pleased to say that not too many problems had been raised.
SWiB:  

Update:  Mrs Banks wished to highlight three items; she explained that unfortunately the Tree Planting Project for the 9-acre field had collapsed, she said that planting had hoped to be carried out this weekend, with diggers and manpower in place. If, however, the land is transferred quite soon, the project can take place at the latest in January 2022 but not beyond that time.
Small Tree at Pond track:  Mrs Banks spoke regarding the small tree which is in a poor condition at the Pond Track and explained that Mr John Thorpe from the Trinity Rotary had kindly offered an Acer Pacific Sunset to replace this.
It was said that once the leaves have fallen, the tree will be lifted and planted in place of the old tree.

All members were happy. 

Planting of Wildflowers at the 9-Acre field:  Mrs Banks spoke regarding a suggestion raised by Mrs Karin Price to plant Wildflower plugs at the 9-acre field to naturalise the soil.

It was said that this could be a Community Project with the local schools and various other groups taking part.

After discussion, members felt that this was a great idea and would look amazing, Mr Hofmeister proposed in principle that the Parish Council allow the planting of various Wildflower plugs, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Finally, Mrs Banks confirmed that the Flower Beds at Oak Avenue and Meadow Road have been planted with daffodil bulbs.
Budget Requests:  

Mr Narborough referred to the circulated list of possible budget requests and asked if there were any other items to be included.

Members felt that £4,000 should be added for the Pond Drainage, with no other requests, all members were happy, it was said that the Assets Budget request of £13,450 total, would be put forward to the Finance Committee for discussion at their meeting in January 2022. 

There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.30pm.

6. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 2nd March 2022 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

2nd March 2022   





                Chairman                                                                                                          
